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   Wheat Prices Continue to Fall, Lead Grains Lower
   May KC wheat closed down 18 1/4 cents Monday, a fifth consecutive decline, 
which put prices back near $8.00 and their low in 2023. Row crops were also 
lower, while Brazil makes progress with its soybean harvest.
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GENERAL COMMENTS:
   May corn closed down 5 3/4 cents and December corn was down 1/4 cent. May 
soybeans closed down 6 1/2 cents and November soybeans were down 2 cents. May 
KC wheat closed down 18 1/4 cents, May Chicago wheat was down 11 3/4 cents and 
May Minneapolis wheat was down 14 cents.
   The March U.S. Dollar Index is trading down 0.55 at 104.61. The Dow Jones 
Industrial Average is up 126.27 points at 32,943.19. April gold is up $8.20 at 
$1,825.30, May silver is down $0.15 at $20.67 and May copper is up $0.060. 
April crude oil is down $1.16 at $75.16, April ultra-low sulfur diesel is up 
$0.0245, April RBOB gasoline is down $0.0154 and April natural gas is up $0.159.
CORN:
   After trying a higher start, May corn closed down 5 3/4 cents at $6.43 1/2 
Monday, the lowest close in over two months and fourth consecutive losing 
session. Last Thursday's USDA estimates of higher ending new-crop corn stocks 
might have helped trigger the recent selling in old-crop corn prices, but there 
are other factors also challenging corn prices. Late last week, the Mato Grosso 
Institute of Ag Economics (IMEA) reported 73% of the corn crop planted in the 
state, a helpful advance in wet conditions. More rain is expected in central 
and northern Brazil this week, but it is not stopping the planting of Brazil's 
safrinha corn crop.
   Argentina's corn crop continues to struggle with drought and the corn 
production estimate from the Buenos Aires grain exchange is 41.0 million metric 
tons (mmt) or 1.61 billion bushels (bb), 6.0 mmt below USDA's estimate. The 
bullish news from Argentina helped corn prices hold steady the first month and 
a half in 2023, but may be losing its influence on traders. Also weighing on 
corn prices, U.S. corn export sale commitments have been dismal the first five 
and a half months of 2022-23, down 40% from a year ago. Earlier Monday, USDA 
said 22.5 mb of corn were inspected for export last week, another disappointing 
amount that put total inspections down 38% from a year ago at this time. There 
is still hope for better business the next three or more months, but a lot will 
depend on how well Brazil's second corn crop fares.
   According to USDA, China had a record corn crop of 10.9 bb (bb) last fall, 
but it will still fall 780 million bushe (mb) short of demand and that is 



keeping China's corn price high. May corn on the Dalian exchange was down 0.7% 
Monday, ending at the equivalent of $10.39 a bushel and offering a hint China 
may need to buy corn this summer. For now, the trend in May corn is down. DTN's 
National Corn Index closed at $6.58 Friday evening, 8 cents above the March
contract and has stayed below $7.00 for five months. Other commodities were 
mixed with the U.S. Dollar Index trading down 0.55.
SOYBEANS:
   May soybeans closed down 6 1/2 cents at $15.12 3/4 Monday, a fourth 
consecutive session lower, but holding above the February low near $15.00. 
Soybean prices have been trending gradually higher since harvest, largely 
supported by active demand and Argentina's problems with drought and unexpected 
frost. Both, the Rosario and Buenos Aires Grain exchanges have lower soybean 
production estimates for Argentina than USDA but, as with corn, it is fair to 
wonder if the bullish influence on traders is wearing off, especially with a 
record soybean harvest from Brazil on the way. According to IMEA, the soybean 
harvest in Mato Grosso, Brazil, was 76% finished, making progress in spite of 
wet conditions that should continue this week.
   Here in the U.S., soybean export sales have been active, thanks to increased 
purchases from China. Brazil's advancing harvest has slowed the pace of sales, 
but only 143 mb more are needed to reach USDA's goal of 1.990 bb for 2022-23. 
On Monday, USDA said 25.4 mb of soybeans were inspected for export last week, 
putting total inspections up 3% from this time a year ago.
   Domestic crush demand has been the other source of bullish support for 
soybean prices and incentives remain highly profitable. May soybean oil closed 
down 0.88 cent at 60.34 cents Monday, but did not hurt the crush premium. Based 
on May futures, the value of crushed soybeans exceeds the cost of uncrushed 
soybeans by $3.19 a bushel, a historically high margin. Even with Brazil's 
record soybean crop on the way, the trend in May soybeans remains up. DTN's 
National Soybean Index ended at $14.87 Friday, 42 cents below the March 
contract and wrestling with the $15.00 mark.
WHEAT:
   May KC wheat closed down 18 1/4 cents at $8.17, the lowest close in a month 
and closer to this year's low after central and northeastern Kansas received 
some beneficial rains Sunday, part of a storm that also kicked up high winds 
and dust storms around the Texas Panhandle and southwestern Kansas. The 
southwestern Plains have a chance of snow Thursday, but there may not be much 
precipitation in it. More promising chances for precipitation in the 
southwestern Plains are in the 8- to 14-day forecast, a distant possibility to 
watch.
   Fundamentally speaking, it is difficult to explain old-crop prices near or 
below their estimated cost of production when ending U.S. wheat supplies are 



being estimated at their lowest level in 15 years and were supported by the 
Dec. 1 wheat stocks report. Friday's CFTC data as of Jan. 31 showed commercials 
still net long in KC and Chicago wheat, while specs were net short. Typically, 
that is a recipe for higher prices ahead, but five consecutive losses in wheat 
are making it difficult for traders to be bullish.
   Technically speaking, wheat prices are trading at levels that should be ripe 
for finding support, but that is one thing that has been missing the past week. 
The trend is sideways for May KC wheat and down for the May contracts of 
Chicago and Minneapolis wheat. DTN's National HRW Index closed at $8.08 Friday, 
its lowest price in a month. DTN's National HRS Index closed at $8.52, its 
lowest in five months.
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